  These minutes have not been formally approved and are subject 
to change or modification by the public body at the next meeting.


SOUTH PLAINFIELD PUBLIC LIBRARY BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
MEETING MINUTES
June 13, 2017



The meeting was called to order by President Darlene Cullen at 6:30 pm.

President Cullen announced that the meeting was being held in accordance with the Open Public Meeting Act and as such, proper notice of the meeting was published in the official newspapers, The Observer, The Courier-News and The Home News Tribune.

In attendance were:   President Darlene Cullen, Vice President Gary Jones, Treasurer Melissa Katsingris.  Trustees:   Robert Bengivenga, Frank Lemos, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Stephanie Wolak, Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak and Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel.  

Also in attendance were:  Eric Aronowitz, Stephanie Bonanno, Linda Hansen, Michael Marcus, Esq., Ken Morgan, and Carmela Sutor.


PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  Lead by Bob Bengivenga


MINUTES:

President Cullen called for a motion to accept the meeting minutes of May 9, 2017.

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion, seconded by Ray Rusnak.  In Favor:  Frank Lemos, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Jones and President Cullen.  Abstain:  Bob Bengivenga 


PAYMENT OF VOUCHERS:

President Cullen called for a motion to approve the payment of vouchers, check #12152 through #12193, totaling $54,453.50, which have been reviewed by 2 trustees and herself.

Cheryl Nagel-Smiley made the motion, seconded by Melissa Katsingris.  The motion passed unanimously.
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MONTHLY REPORTS:

Expense Report:  President Cullen called for a motion to accept the expense report.

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion, seconded by Cheryl Nagel-Smiley.  The motion passed unanimously.  

Cash Receipt Report:  President Cullen called for a motion to accept the cash receipt report.

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion, seconded by Melissa Katsingris.  The motion passed unanimously.


Statistical Report:  President Cullen called for a motion to accept the statistical report.

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion, seconded by Vice President Jones.  The motion passed unanimously.  


DIRECTOR’S REPORT:

Ms. Hansen reviewed her Director’s report in detail.

President Cullen called for a motion to accept the director’s report.

Annemarie Stoeckel made the motion, seconded by Frank Lemos.  The motion passed unanimously.


COMMITTEE REPORTS:  


Finance and Budget:  Melissa Katsingris reviewed the Bank Statement report in detail.

President Cullen called for a motion to accept the financial report.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Cheryl Nagel-Smiley.  The motion passed unanimously.
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Policy:  Vice President Jones has nothing at this time.
Personnel:  Cheryl Nagel-Smiley passed out the drafted copy of the new policy handbook (if approved) for each member to review and added that it will be discussed in September/October and once approved it will be effective January 1, 2018.
Buildings & Grounds:  Bob Bengivenga stated that there was an issue with the thermostat on HVAC system which was taken care of.  When we review the maintenance agreement and go out to bid we need to make sure that the company knows what to do with systems; there are eight different A/C units, 7 are on one type of system and 1 is on another. The bathrooms are underway; the floor looks great and DPW are doing an excellent job.
Technology:  Annemarie Stoeckel stated that she will be calling a Technology Committee meeting over the summer to discuss the public copy machine as it is on its way out.
Capital Project:  Ray Rusnak stated that the Capital Committee has met a few times over the past month.  The playground equipment that was approved should arrive by the end of the month.  The bathrooms are coming along.  It is taking a little longer than I thought it would.  Landscaping services will be discussed under old business.  When I originally called DeFrancesco to tell him he got the paving job, he said that he would have the pavers done by the end of the month which was in May.  He also stated that he has left a couple messages for him to see what his time frame is but has not heard back from him yet.  When the committee met, we narrowed down to what we think we are going to recommend.  Along with the digital sign we will need an electrician to run wires and to run two lines from the building to the sign.  They are taking a little longer than expected.  President Cullen added that one of the DPW employees working on the bathrooms got hurt and this is why we are off schedule. 
Community Relations:  Stephanie Wolak stated that she has not heard from anyone as far as National Night Out, which is on 8/1/17.  President Cullen stated that we will have a Rock Decorating Table; Linda explained this table and added that she also has 2 face painters, children’s performer Mr. Ray, and she is checking on the balloon twister. The Friends will subsidize part of the performers, $200 towards the face painters.  Ray stated that if anyone has questions please run it by him and he will contact Chief Parker.  President Cullen added that she has spoken to the Chief because she was in charge of getting the Classic Cars last year and she secured them again this year, not on behalf of the library, but on behalf of the town.
Mayor’s Alternate:  Ray Rusnak has nothing from the Mayor at this time.
Liaison to the Friends:  Frank Lemos stated that as Linda stated the friends will be donating $200 for that performer for National Night Out and they are going to have a 50/50 on that night as well.  They discussed having a mid-summer raffle.
Liaison to the Schools’:  Annemarie Stoeckel stated that the summer reading assignment is posted on the school website.
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Board President Report:  President Cullen stated that she kind of went into her report.  She wanted to talk about National Night Out and also give an update on the bathrooms.  We are going to go into executive session but prior to going in I would like to thank the Personnel Committee for all of their work that we are going to review in the executive session.

President Cullen called for a motion to move into executive session.


Cheryl Nagel-Smiley made the motion, seconded by Stephanie Wolak.  The motion passed unanimously.

President Cullen stated that we have Michael Marcus, Esq. here this evening.  He is our annual substitute for legal advice in executive session during our personnel discussion.

PUBLIC COMMENT:  

President Cullen called for a motion to open the meeting up to the Public.

Cheryl Nagel-Smiley made the motion, seconded by Stephanie Wolak.  The motion passed unanimously.  


OLD BUSINESS:  

Clarification of Landscaping Services:
Ray reminded the board that when they met last time the board had a discussion about various landscapers and if they wanted to hire them, and they also reviewed the various proposals.  Ray recommended using LDS Landscaping because they gave a detailed menu of items to pick and choose what they may want done as opposed to the others that gave one price and still got paid whether things got done or not.  Ray thought they were all set to possibly go with LDS but there may be some additional questions.  We have two options.  Either we hire a professional landscaper to keep the place as neat and clean as possible or DPW will come in do their minimum maintenance of 
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cutting the grass.  Linda stated that LDS was hired for the weekly lawn service for $195 per month.  Ray added that if that is all we want we should let DPW cut it but that if you want to have someone make the place as professional as possible because I hear a lot of compliments about the place next door and the lawns, weeding, trimming of the shrubs, etc. then I thought it would be good to go with a landscaper.  If we go with professional landscaper, we pick a couple of the items that I think would need to be done from now until the end of the year a total bill would probably come to approximately $2,500 to $3,000.  A lot of that has to do with a lot of these shrubs being trimmed, the lawn is going to need to be re-done, etc.  Annemarie added that basically we are looking for weekly lawn services, pruning services, weeding services, fall clean up, etc.  President Cullen stated that we should ask DPW if they could weed, and trim the rose buses until the fall then they can transplant them.  This will take us through July and we can revisit this in August.  The board agrees is in agreement with this.



President Cullen asked if there were any questions or comments from the public.

Stephanie Bonanno stated that the Friends is waiting for approval to have the raffles at National Night Out.  Ray Rusnak stated that he spoke with the Chief today and he is all for it.  The money is going towards the library and thinks it is a great idea.  Stephanie stated that will be the 50/50 and added that the “Mid-Summer Night” basket, which is a gift card for a restaurant is up in the air.  We are waiting to hear back from the restaurant.  

President Cullen asked if there were any other questions or comments from the public.  There were none.

President Cullen stated that the public portion will remain open while we go into new business.

NEW BUSINESS:

1.  Approval of the landscaping services:
President Cullen stated that this will be tabled until the August meeting.

2.  Approval to execute agreement of purchasing co-op:

Linda stated that the QPA approached us and suggested we join this co-op so we can take advantage of the lower prices that vendors offer.  There is a resolution to sign and information to send to the State.  Then we are eligible to receive the lower pricing for some of 
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these projects that we are getting quotes for.  This does not cost anything it is just a matter of filing paperwork.

President Cullen asked if there were any comments or questions.  

President Cullen called for a motion to execute agreement of purchasing co-op.    

Cheryl Nagel-Smiley made the motion, seconded by Melissa Katsingris.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Frank Lemos, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Jones and President Cullen

3.  Approval to purchase window coverings:

President Cullen asked if there were any comments or questions.  

President Cullen called for a motion to approve the purchase of window coverings pending state approval in the amount of $5,146.08.    

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Vice President Jones.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Frank Lemos, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Jones and President Cullen.

4.  Approval of the electronic outdoor sign:

President Cullen stated that this will be tabled to the next meeting.  

5.  Approval to move raises from fiscal to calendar year:

President Cullen asked if there were any comments or questions.  

President Cullen called for a motion to approve to move raises from fiscal year to calendar year.

Cheryl Nagel-Smiley made the motion, seconded by Melissa Katsingris.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Frank Lemos, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Jones and President Cullen.
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6.  Approval of the annual increases for full time employees:

President Cullen asked if there were any comments or questions.  

President Cullen called for a motion to approve the annual increases for full time employees to receive 1% from July 2017 to December 2017 and then 2% January 2018 to December 2018.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Melissa Katsingris.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Frank Lemos, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate 

Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, and Vice President Jones.  
Opposed:  President Cullen.

7.  Approval of the annual increases for part time employees:

President Cullen asked if there were any comments or questions.  

President Cullen called for a motion to approve the annual increases for part time employees to receive 1% from July 2017 to December 2017 and then 2% January 2018 to December 2018.

Cheryl Nagel-Smiley made the motion, seconded by Annemarie Stoeckel.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Frank Lemos, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, and Vice President Jones.  
Opposed:  President Cullen.

8.  Approval of the evaluation and increase – Library Director:

President Cullen asked if there were any comments or questions.  
President Cullen called for a motion to approve the annual increases for full time employees to receive 1% from July 2017 to December 2017 and then 2% January 2018 to December 2018.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Vice President Jones.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Frank Lemos, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Jones and President Cullen.
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9.  Approval to hire part time Children’s Librarian to full time:

President Cullen asked if there were any comments or questions.  

President Cullen called for a motion to approve to hire the part time Children’s Librarian to full time.

Stephanie Wolak made the motion, seconded by Vice President Jones.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Frank Lemos, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Jones and President Cullen.

10.  Approval to hire the part time Adult Librarian to full time:

President Cullen asked if there were any comments or questions.  

President Cullen called for a motion to approve to hire the part time Adult Librarian to full time.  

Cheryl Nagel-Smiley made the motion, seconded by Melissa Katsingris.  In Favor:  Bob Bengivenga, Frank Lemos, Cheryl Nagel-Smiley, Mayor’s Alternate Ray Rusnak, Superintendent’s Alternate Annemarie Stoeckel, Stephanie Wolak, Melissa Katsingris, Vice President Jones and President Cullen.


President Cullen called for a motion to close the public portion of the meeting.

Stephanie Wolak made the motion, seconded by Melissa Katsingris.  The motion passed unanimously.


TRUSTEE REMARKS:

Bob Bengivenga:  I want to thank everyone for voting to have the flagpole put up at Veterans Park.  It came out very nice. Happy Father’s Day and I hope everyone has a nice summer.
Stephanie Wolak:  Happy Father’s Day.  I am glad we have the 50/50 from the Friends for National Night Out.
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Cheryl Nagel-Smiley:  I want to say thank to my committee, to Darlene and all of you for accepting our recommendations.  Happy Father’s Day and congratulations to Mr. Bengivenga for being appointed commander of the American Legion.
Melissa Katsingris:  Job well done to the personnel committee.  This is a huge task every single year and you did a tremendous job.  Happy Father’s Day.
Vice President Gary Jones:  Happy Father’s Day and have a safe July 4th holiday.
Frank Lemos:  Happy Father’s Day, Happy 4th of July, and have a nice summer.
Ray Rusnak:  Ditto with what Mr. Lemos just said.
Annemarie Stoeckel:  Happy Father’s Day, Happy 4th of July and Happy Summer, my favorite time of year.  I really did enjoy having the librarians come to the middle school on those two Mondays and collaborating and seeing them interact with my librarian and would like to look forward to getting the library in the schools and the library here doing more things together.
President Darlene Cullen:  Bob congratulations.  National Night Out mark your calendars because we could always use a lot of hands that evening.  It is going to be a busy evening if it is based on last year’s turn out.  Kudos on the Personnel Committee, Cheryl, Annemarie and Gary.  Thank you.  You did a wonderful job it is a lot of work and I commend you all.  Friends of the Library thank you for always supporting everything, participating in National Night Out and always being there for us.  Everyone please do not forget to read and review the new policy manual and be ready to talk about it in the Fall.  Happy Father’s Day and enjoy your summer.

ADJOURNMENT: 

President Cullen called for a motion to adjourn the Library Board Meeting at 8:23 pm.

Frank Lemos made the motion, seconded by Bob Bengivenga.  The motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted, 

Carmela A. Sutor
Library Board Secretary

